
MINUTES OF MEETING
DANIA BEACH CITY COMMISSION

MEDICAL MARIJUANA WORKSHOP
WEDNESDAY, OCTOBER 1, 2014 – 5:00 P.M.

1.
Call to Order/Roll Call
Mayor Duke called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m.


Present:



Mayor:


Walter B. Duke, III


Vice-Mayor:

Chickie Brandimarte 


Commissioners:
Bobbie H. Grace






Albert C. Jones



City Manager:

Robert Baldwin



City Attorney:

Thomas J. Ansbro



Deputy City Clerk:
Tom Schneider


2.
Presentation - Medical Marijuana - Weiss Serota Helfman

2.1

Overview of the Constitutional Amendment and State legislation
City Attorney Ansbro gave a brief background of this issue, and noted the importance to the City of getting ahead of the curve by implementing regulatory and zoning ordinances prior to the likely approval of the constitutional amendment.

Kathryn Mehaffey, Weiss Serota Helfman, Special Counsel, explained the three concepts at play related to medical marijuana:  a pill form currently available, existing state law, and the constitutional amendment.  She noted tonight’s goal is to get a feel for where the Commission would like to see Dania Beach move on this and what the options are.  She gave a Powerpoint presentation, which is attached to and incorporated into these minutes.
Commissioner Grace said she is concerned because of the past problems with pill mills and asked how Broward County as a whole, and especially Dania Beach, are going to put in safety nets to have regulation and guidelines for the doctors and patients.  With respect to the numerous grow houses that exist, she questioned how we will make sure we keep our inner cities safe.
Attorney Mehaffey explained that the proposed rules are extremely detailed and specific in terms of licensing requirements for the facilities and physicians.  The tracking system is built into the legislation and there are standard enforcement mechanisms that would be at play, as opposed to pill mills, which had no regulations. 
Commissioner Jones commented federal law is in conflict with state law, and the amendment, if approved, will still be in conflict with federal law.  He questioned whether there would be any other debilitating medical conditions added to those provided by the constitutional amendment, and asked who determines compassionate use.
Attorney Mehaffey explained the constitutional amendment provision for use under the Debilitating Medical Condition definition versus the compassionate use under state legislation, which strictly limits illnesses that qualify for medical marijuana.

Vice-Mayor Brandimarte commented on the state law requirement of being a permanent resident of Florida and the difficulties posed by the fact there are a lot of snowbirds coming across state lines.  She questioned if non-residents would be able to get medical marijuana and how this would be policed.
Attorney Mehaffey responded this would be a Department of Health issue to resolve because they will be coordinating with the doctors and issuing guidance.
Vice-Mayor Brandimarte questioned the qualifying illnesses set forth in the amendment and in state law, and felt that with 23 states allowing medical marijuana, this is only step one to it becoming recreational.  

2.2

Local government options
Attorney Mehaffey continued with the Powerpoint presentation, which focused on land use requirements and business regulations that can be put into place.  She noted the legal risk to the City is less with implementing regulations than with an outright prohibition.
3.

Commission Discussion
City Attorney Ansbro said City staff and outside counsel have met and drafted ordinances regulating medical marijuana for the Commission to consider on first reading at their October 14th meeting, if they are in favor of doing so.  He felt the regulations should be as strong as the Police Chief, Planning staff, and outside counsel recommend, in case of any future preemption by the State.
Commissioner Jones confirmed that if the Commission says no, as opposed to implementing regulations, the City is at a higher risk of being sued. 

City Manager Baldwin asked what would prevent someone from suing the City for failure to enforce federal law.  
Attorney Mehaffey responded a Michigan case pointed out that local governments are not responsible for enforcing federal law.  She noted that from what they have seen, there is not much liability, if at all, for the issuing of a permit; periodic enforcement actions by the DEA in California are uniformly against the facility, not against the local government.
Commissioner Grace asked whether, as we try to implement safeguards for Dania Beach prior to the November election, if we are still setting ourselves up for a lawsuit if we do or do not do something now.
Attorney Mehaffey said they are recommending the Commission make location requirements, recommendations, and very strict operational requirements, which would be accomplished by the ordinances that will be brought to the Commission.
Commissioner Grace asked if the local police department would have the option of regularly checking on the facilities.
Attorney Mehaffey responded they would be treated like any other business, so they would be subject to complaints, police drivebys, and inspections, in addition to the State inspection requirements.  She explained how this would not be a walk-in shopping experience type of facility.
Vice-Mayor Brandimarte commented her understanding is that it is better we have input on this than being mute.

City Attorney Ansbro reiterated we are up against a deadline and the ordinances need to come before the Commission on October 14 for first reading, to the Planning & Zoning Board on October 15, and to the Commission on October 28 for second reading.  

Commissioner Jones said we can put some criteria in place and we should.  He asked if the City could monitor who is actually allowed in the facilities.    

Attorney Mehaffey responded in the negative, noting patients will be protected under the public records act.  
The consensus of the Commission was for staff to proceed with bringing ordinances before them.

Charlotte Saboda, 2905 Lake Shore Drive, asked for clarification about the five facilities mentioned earlier and requested that the Commission protect the citizens.

City Attorney Ansbro explained there would be five growers allowed throughout the state pursuant to existing state law.  He noted they have not been selected yet and there are likely no growers who would be eligible within Dania Beach city limits.  
Leslie Kevles, 3011 W Marina Drive, Estates of Ft. Lauderdale, asked if the police would protect these businesses, and why a patient would not go to a pharmacy, instead of a retail outlet, if they received a prescription from a physician.
City Attorney Ansbro clarified that BSO would not have staff at the property protecting personnel or customers.
Attorney Mehaffey explained that the physician’s certification issued under the statute and as proposed under the constitutional amendment is not a prescription; it is a certification which allows the use of medical marijuana, to be provided by a specific place.
Mayor Duke noted the three upcoming public hearings on this issue where the public may speak.
4.
Adjournment
Mayor Duke adjourned the meeting at 5:55 p.m.
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